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CHICAGO AREA TRANSPORTATION STUDY




 

Policy Committee Meeting Minutes January 11, 2007
The meeting was held at the Chicago Area Transportation Study, Cook/Cunningham-Williams Conference Room, 233 S. Wacker Drive, Chicago, Illinois.  Those present at the meeting were:

 

Policy Committee Members Present
Timothy Martin, Chair


Illinois Department of Transportation

Marty Buehler



Lake County

Tom Cuculich



DuPage County

Paul Fish




CTA

(Representing Frank Kruesi)

Bruce Gould
Will County








(Representing Sheldon Latz)
Jack Groner




Metra








(Representing Philip A. Pagano)
Cheri Heramb



Chicago Department of Transportation

Ken Koehler




McHenry County

John McCarthy



Private Providers

Ed Paesel




Northeastern Illinois Planning Commission

Mike Payette




Railroad Companies 

Rhonda Reed




Federal Transit Administration








(Representing Marisol Simon)
Thomas Rickert



Kane County








(Representing Karen McConnaughay)
T. J. Ross




Pace








(Representing Richard Kwasneski)

Jeff Schielke




Council of Mayors

Steve Schlickman



Regional Transportation Authority

Norm Stoner




Federal Highway Administration

Mary Wells




Illinois State Toll Highway Authority








(Representing Rocco J. Zucchero)
Policy Committee Members Absent

Wally Kos




Cook County
John Rita




Mass Transit

Anne Vickery




Kendall County

Visitors

Chris DiPalma



FHWA

Luann Hamilton


CDOT

Chalen Hunter



NWMC

Norman Johnson


IDOT

Jon-Paul Kohler


FHWA

Joseph Korpalski


McHenry County

Tam Kutzmark


DMMC

Emily Metz



CNT

Les Nunes



IDOT
Hugh O’Hara



WCGL
Holly Ostdick



McHenry County COM
Bob Pilat



Niles
Mark Pitstick



RTA

Andy Plummer


RTA

David Seglin



CDOT

Dick Smith



IDOT
John Tremper



RTA

Mike Walczak



NWMC

Staff
Randy Blankenhorn, Dolores Dowdle, Don Kopec, Jill Leary, Gordon Smith
Patricia Berry, Claire Bozic, George Johnson, Bill Kiley,
Kerry Leigh, Tom Murtha, Ross Patronsky, Joy Schaad,
Ron Thomas, Patricia Tinnelle

I. CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Martin called the meeting to order at 10:05 am.

II.
OLD BUSINESS

A. Approval of Minutes for November 11, 2006.

On a motion by Mayor Schielke, seconded by Mr. Cuculich, the minutes of the meeting on November 11, 2006 were approved. 

B. Council of Mayors’ Report

Mayor Schielke reported that the Council of Mayors Executive Committee would be meeting either later this month or early in February.  They will be discussing issues related to advanced funding and the role of the Council of Mayors in the vision of the CMAP.  Also to be discussed is the flexible funding options available for local match on STP projects.  The suburban mayors had five projects on the November letting totaling $9.3 million.
C. Executive Director’s Report

Mr. Kopec reported that the survey work for the Household Travel Inventory is set to begin later this month.  Two unique features of this inventory will be the use of GPS units in vehicles making long or unusual trips, and a stated preference section on residential choice considerations.  
The merging of the staff of CATS and NIPC is proceeding on schedule, with many CATS employees making the shift to the CMAP payroll at the beginning of the year.  He noted that Mr. Gerald Rawling decided to retire at the end of last year.  His retirement will certainly be a loss to freight planning in northeastern Illinois.  

Mr. Kopec encouraged all to attend a conference being held on February 6th at the University of Illinois at Chicago.  It is a Summit on the Economic Impact of Linking Jobs, Housing and Transportation Planning with an excellent lineup of presentations and speakers.

Several members also expressed their appreciation for the work Mr. Rawling has contributed over the years and noted that he will certainly be missed.

D. Memorandum of Understanding
Mr. Schlickman reported that most of the changes that had been requested by the Policy Committee in the original agreement had been agreed to by the CMAP board.  The exceptions are the request that three members of the Policy Committee be on each of the coordinating committees and that CMAP will place two members on the Policy Committee.  The CMAP board maintains that only one member from the Transportation Committee will be on each of the coordinating committees, and that the Policy Committee can name the Chair and Vice Chair of the Transportation Committee.  
Several members had questions about the two members from CMAP on the Policy Committee.  It was clarified that this was a new request; that these would be additional members to the Policy Committee, at lease until NIPC ceased to exist as a separate agency; and they would be voting members.

Mr. Cuculich expressed a concern that there were certain groups who we had been working with over the past few years in setting up CMAP going out and trying to put into play an alternative plan regarding redesignation of the MPO.  He understood that there is a proposal in Springfield to have legislation change the MPO designation.  He emphasized that he needed assurances that both the Policy Committee and the CMAP board were on the same page regarding designation of the MPO.  

Mr. Blankenhorn explained that he also understood that there was some talk about redesignation, but that the CMAP board wants to take the lead on any efforts in this area and that it should not be headed by other groups.  The CMAP board has given direction to staff to examine the issue – what needs to be done in order to effect an orderly transition in the designation.  Secretary Martin suggested that the committee pass a resolution that provides staff direction, making sure everyone is on the same page regarding the designation issue.  Mr. Paesel suggested that if the Policy Committee agreed to add two members from CMAP it would demonstrate that the region is making progress in this area and should help forestall other efforts to force the MPO designation issue.
Secretary Martin then suggested a joint resolution signed by both the Policy Committee and the CMAP board laying out the position on the designation issue and how to go about resolving it in a satisfactory manner.  It should emphasize that the region is thinking about the issue, but not ready for any action by the legislation this spring session.  Mr. Schlickman agreed with this course of action stating it should address Mr. Cuculich’s concerns and send a clear message to the legislature that there should be no action taken this year.  Mr. Cuculich felt this was a proper move also, but restated that there are others moving to have the region redesignate the MPO now.  He expressed concern that these groups were not here talking to the Policy Committee since they are the standing MPO.  

A thorough discussion on the need for clear communication between the Policy Committee and the CMAP board followed.  Mr. Schlickman moved to appoint a subcommittee to meet with the CMAP board and develop a joint resolution covering the MPO designation issue.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Groner.  Mr. Buehler emphasized that the complexity of the MPO issue needs to be explained in the resolution and that this should not be the most pressing issue facing the legislature, rather it should be the funding of the new agency.  The motion carried unanimously.  The members of the Bylaws Committee were appointed to serve on this subcommittee:  IDOT, the Council of Mayors, the RTA, the City of Chicago and Mr. Cuculich representing the counties.
Several motions were made for changes to the bylaws.  These included having two members of CMAP added to the Policy Committee – Mr. Schlickman moved, seconded by Ms. Heramb; having either Policy Committee members or alternates chair and vice chair the Transportation Committee – Mr. Schlickman moved, seconded by Mr. Buehler.  The Committee also directed the Work Program Committee to decide which of the coordinating committees the current chair and vice chair would sit on.  
It was decided to hold the next Policy Committee meeting on February 14th at 10:30 am.  Part of the meeting would be a joint session with the CMAP board which is meeting on the same day.  Mr. Schlickman indicated that he would be out of town on that date and asked the committee to appoint an alternate.  Mr. Cuculich was appointed as the alternate of the Policy Committee to the CMAP board.

III.
 NEW BUSINESS

A. Meeting the Requirements of SAFETEA-LU for the Regional Transportation Plan
Ms. Schaad reported on the current efforts to meet SAFETEA-LU requirements in the 2007 Update of the 2030 RTP.  She pointed out that the capital element update of the 2030 RTP was approved October 2006 and the development of a fully Integrated Land Use and Transportation Plan will be completed by autumn of 2010.  The new regulations for SAFETEA-LU have not been finalized, but it is known that there will be three new planning factors to address:  safety, security and consistency with planned growth and economic development patterns.  Several other planning factors have been expanded.  The major focus of staff work and stakeholder outreach is on the new federal requirements as we have interpreted them.  Ms. Schaad also provided a schedule for committee and public review of the 2007 Update which anticipates Policy Committee and Federal approvals in June of this year.  In light of the lengthy discussion earlier in the agenda she offered to field question regarding public participation rather than run through all of the aspects of that effort.  An outline of the process will be provided to the committee members.
B. Self-Certification of the Planning Process
Ms. Berry introduced Resolution 07-01 certifying that the MPO is addressinbg major issues facing the region and is being conducted in accordance with federal laws and regulations.  She noted that this is an annual process of self certification.  The planning process itself is documented in the regions Unified Work Program, the Transportation Improvement Program and the Regional Transportation Plan.  The Work Program Committee has recommended that the Policy Committee self-certify the planning process.  On a motion by Mr. Rickert, seconded by Mayor Schielke, Resolution 07-01 was unanimously passed.
C. Bylaws Committee
The bylaws committee was activated under agenda item IID.  The members appointed are IDOT which will chair the committee, the Council of Mayors, the RTA, the City of Chicago and Mr. Cuculich representing the counties
D. CMAQ Program
Mr. Patronsky advised the Committee of actions taken by CMAP staff to improve the obligation of projects since the November Policy Committee meeting. Specifically, staff has:

· Established a separate internal task to manage the progress of CMAQ- and STP-funded projects, with additional staffing applied to the work.

· Obtained expected letting dates from IDOT District 1; these are in the process of being integrated into the existing CMAQ tracking system.

· Requested job number request data from District 1.  This will facilitate identifying projects that are ready to move forward and communicating with other agencies if a project becomes delayed.

He also noted that the FY 2008 CMAQ call for projects was closing February second; the financial section of the application forms had been revised to obtain better information on the expected years in which various phases would be obligated.

Mr. Ross reiterated his concern about the high balance of unobligated funds.  Mr. Patronsky explained that the balance derives from a number of factors, particularly the prior practice of programming all phases of a project at one time.

Mr. Patronsky said that the effort to increase obligations is going forward, but that CMAP will rely heavily on the implementers, since they are the entities that actually sign local agreements to obligate funds.  Planning Liaison staff will also be enlisted in this effort; one county PL has already contacted sponsors of completed projects to urge them to close their projects.

Mr. Martin requested that the obligation status information be supplied quarterly, and that a summary of project close-outs be supplied as well. He noted that IDOT uses a tracking system in which projects are flagged based on the degree to which they are behind their anticipated schedule.
E. Legislative Update
Mr. Dick Smith informed the Committee that IEPA may be near making a decision soon on the handling of the Inspection and Maintenance Program.  Several changes are anticipated, including a faster, more cost effective test.  
He also covered the situation in Washington regarding a FY07 appropriation bill.  The current Continuing Resolution will expire February 15th at which time it is possible that Congress will pass another Continuing Resolution for the rest of the fiscal year.  He explained the problems and disadvantages that a Continuing Resolution places on transportation funding.  

Mr. Gordon Smith addressed legislative initiatives at the state level.  He described the elements of House Bill 2 which is essentially a cleanup bill for the Regional Planning Act.  He also mentioned that the CMAP board has expressed support for a new capital plan for the state contingent upon five principles: 1) that it be significant; 2) that it be comprehensive; 3) that the process be transparent and results driven; 4) that a new revenue source be developed; and, 5) that there be a set-aside for planning.
F. Urban Partnership Agreement
In order to determine Policy Committee interest in Urban Partnership Agreements ("UPA's"), Tom Murtha described the Federal Register notice soliciting submittals for these agreements.  Mr. Murtha noted that the UPA's are a part of the U.S. DOT's "National Strategy to Reduce Congestion on America's Transportation Network ("Congestion Initiative").  The UPA's are to facilitate local demonstration of effective congestion relief strategies, including tolling, transit, telecommuting, and technology/operations.  UPA's will do so by prioritizing discretionary funding, regulatory flexibility, and federal technical expertise for UPA's.  Discretionary funding may include funding for intelligent transportation systems, value pricing, and transit small starts, among others.

Mr. Murtha explained that submittals are due by April 30.  To identify partners, staff suggested a multi-modal, multi-agency approach consistent with federal guidance, which suggested partners among not only transportation agencies, but also academic institutions and citizen advisory groups.  The submittal would also need to include the identification of the problem to be solved, evidence that the problem has been acknowledged, evidence that the local leadership is ready to address the issue, and information about how the congestion relief strategies noted above are to be deployed to provide congestion relief.  Mr. Murtha cautioned that the commitment on the part of UPA's was substantial, and would require local participation and a financial plan to provide this participation submitted with the application.  He also noted that the program is not magic; while discretionary funding was prioritized for UPA's, separate applications for these programs will be necessary.  Mr. 

Stoner emphasized the point about local commitments; he noted that the focus of the program was on the local agencies' implementing congestion relief strategies, rather than federal assistance.  Mr. Stoner encouraged the Policy Committee to participate.

Several members of the Policy Committee, including Ms. Heramb and Mr. 

Martin, voiced support for a northeastern Illinois UPA with CATS participation.  Based on the positive response, Mr. Murtha said he would work with partner agencies to develop a draft UPA, and would report back to the Policy Committee with a suggested UPA at a future meeting.

G. SIP Development for NOx and PM2.5 
Mr. Patronsky briefly reviewed for the Committee what a State Implementation Plan (SIP) is.  He said that the state is currently working on two SIPs, one addressing the 8-hour ozone standard, and one addressing the annual fine particulate or PM2.5 standard.

He continued that the 8-hour ozone SIP was originally to be submitted to USEPA in June, but due to a USEPA-sanctioned change in the modeling protocol, the SIP will now be submitted in the fall.

He noted that the PM2.5 SIP is due in April, 2008.

At a consultation meeting on January 9th, IEPA staff reported that, with respect to mobile sources, they are generating motor vehicle emissions estimates, which will be formalized as budgets for conducting transportation conformity for 2009.  Formalization of the budgets will take place this summer.  IEPA and CMAP staffs have been in consultation during the preliminary budget development to ensure that the plan and TIP can conform to the budgets developed.

Finally Mr. Patronsky said that much of the air quality modeling work for addressing the particulate matter (PM2.5) standard overlaps with that for the 8-hour ozone standard, but any rulemakings required to attain the PM2.5 standard will likely take place after the submission of the 8-hour ozone SIP.
Mr. Ross asked whether there is fine particulate speciation data for the region, and whether it is mapped.  Mr. Patronsky did not recall speciation data in the IEPA annual report, but said that monitor data can be analyzed to determine the sources of the pollutants.

Mr. Ross asked whether increasing transit service or retrofitting diesel engines would have a bigger impact on particulates.  Mr. Patronsky acknowledged that he isn't an expert, but that retrofits should have more impact. Since cars (gasoline engines) produce far less PM2.5 than current diesel engines, eliminating automobile trips would reduce particulates less, depending on the ridership.  Mr. Patronsky noted that there are other reasons to implement transit service improvements, including ozone reduction.

The Committee decided that IEPA should be invited to a meeting to talk about air quality issues.
IV. OTHER BUSINESS
V. DATE OF NEXT MEETING
The next Policy Committee meeting is scheduled for February 14, 2007 in the Sears Tower, 8th Floor, Chicago, Illinois at 10:30 a.m.

VI. ADJOURNMENT
The meeting was adjourned at 11:50 am.                .
                  

                                                                  Respectfully Submitted,
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____________________

                                                                                    Donald P. Kopec

                                                                                    Secretary
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